From: Carmichael Ian
Sent: 19 February 2013 16:09
To: Linda Griffiths
Cc: Planning
Subject: Re: 12/01787/REM KM7 & KM9 South West Bicester Development Site.

Dear Mrs Griffiths

Planning ref: 12/01787/REM KM7 & KM9 South West Bicester Development Site.

Thank you for consulting me on the planning application above.  I have liaised with Police colleagues, analysed crime data and reviewed the submitted documents.  Unfortunately, due to time constraints I have not been able to visit the site.

Unfortunately, I have little choice but to object to the proposals as they stand.  I consider the design and layout to be problematic in crime prevention design terms and therefore feel that the development does not meet the requirements of;

· The National Planning Policy Framework 2012 (Part 7, Sect 58; ‘Requiring good Design’ and Part 8, Sect 69; Promoting Healthy Communities’) where it is stated that development should create ‘Safe and accessible environments where crime and disorder, and the fear of crime do not undermine quality of life or community cohesion’.
· Supplementary Planning Guidance Document ‘Safer Places - The Planning System and Crime Prevention’, ODPM 2004, which details seven attributes of creating safe and sustainable communities.

In addition, I note that the Design and Access Statement includes a short section entitled ‘Secured by Design’.  The first paragraph gives the impression that the layout is well designed in crime prevention terms and, although some aspects of creating safer places are present within the proposals, I believe it is far from being a safe and sustainable development.  Observations as to why are given below.  The second paragraph states that consultation with the relevant Crime Prevention Design Advisor MUST be undertaken, but the applicants openly admit that this has not taken place.  It also states that because guidance on the design of the development has been taken from ‘Safer Places’, compliance with Secured by Design (SBD) is ‘assumed’.  Compliance with SBD cannot be ‘assumed’.   SBD is an Association of Chief Police Officers (ACPO) initiative and award scheme which has a proven track record in assisting with the creation of sustainable development by providing guidance on Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED), and by setting out a set of minimum standards on physical security measures.  The scheme is administered by CPDAs who will advise on how to achieve either an award or Part 2 compliance and, during an inspection at completion, pass or fail a development depending on its performance against set criteria.  I suggest the applicants correct their assumption of compliance by contacting TVP’s Crime Prevention Design Team so that the required consultation can take place.  Details of SBD can be found via the weblink below.

In relation to the above, should the proposals gain planning approval, I request that a condition be attached requiring that the applicants achieve SBD accreditation across the development.  This would not only assure that crime prevention design is incorporated within the development and satisfy the requirements of NPPF and Safer Places (as stated above), but it would assist the authority in complying with its obligations under Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 in doing all it reasonably can in each of its functions to prevent crime and disorder in its area.

Justification for the requested condition and for my preceding comments are clarified in my aforementioned observations; 

· There are a number of rear parking courts across the site which are described by the applicants as ‘secure’.  Unfortunately this is not the case.  These features make vehicles and the rear of properties vulnerable and often attract anti social behaviour (ASB).  They should be made as secure as possible if they are to remain as part of the development.  SBD provides guidance on how this can be achieved and I am available to advise on how said guidance can be incorporated within these specific proposals.

· A number of plots are shown with car ports and/or coach house covered drives.  I would prefer to see garages and parking not to the front/side of plots behind gates.  This would be more secure and/or provide better natural surveillance of vehicles.  However, if these features have to remain, they should be lit appropriately and have windows overlooking them from active rooms.

· Some of the parking spaces adjacent to dwellings are not overlooked by side elevations.  Windows should be provided where possible, again to enhance natural surveillance. 

· Some gates to rear gardens are not provided as close to the front building line as possible.  This should be rectified where possible.  Also, where two or more properties share an access, security and management of this situation should be assured.

· In addition to the point above, the gate adjacent to plot 138 must be secure and for resident access only. 

· All rear garden gates and boundary treatments where private space abuts public or semi-private space should be difficult to climb.  The plain 1.8m walls and close board fences currently specified are not ideal.  Trellis or copings of certain types could be incorporated in these situations.  Also, I feel that 1.8m close board being specified as diving boundary treatments between dwelling gardens is unsuitable.  It can be oppressive in smaller gardens and reduces positive interaction between neighbours, affecting community cohesion.  Alternatives should be investigated which would encourage interaction and deter ‘garden hopping’.

· The LAPs require careful design in relation to equipment selection (to define user group age), boundary treatment, lighting, landscaping etc, given their proximity to dwellings.  The designs should promote the ownership and enjoyment of users as well as child safety and should deter ASB.  The same can be said of the areas to the front of plots 68-70 and at plot 49, which could attract similar problems.

· Design and associated landscaping/lighting of segregated pedestrian routes (along the southern boundary of the development, adjacent to plot 49, within the ‘Habitat Link’ and the alley between plots 27 & 28 for example) needs careful attention to prevent them from being open to criminal activity and ASB.

· Bin and cycle stores are described as ‘communal’.  Although it is not considered problematic to house both within the same building the features should be securely segregated from one another to limit opportunities for crime.

· The location of some bin collection points could reduce opportunities for natural surveillance; even if side elevation windows are provided as recommended in adjacent properties, they are likely to remain closed with the blinds down due to the unattractive outlook/smells etc.  Also, ideally these features should not be placed within ‘secure’ parking courts (assuming that these will be provided as recommended).

Finally, and on a more positive note, it is appreciated that defensible space appears to have been provided across the development, and the arrangement of active rooms and rooms that ‘turn the corner’ within dwellings enhances natural surveillance; I commend the applicants for having included these features within the proposals.  I sincerely hope that contact will be made so that other aspects of CPTED can also be incorporated within the proposed development.

The comments above are made on behalf of Thames Valley Police and relate to CPTED only.  You may receive additional comments from TVP on other Policing issues regarding infrastructure etc.  I hope that you find my comments of assistance in determining the application and if you or the applicants have any queries relating to CPTED in the meantime, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Regards

Ian Carmichael  Ad Cert ED & CP
